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The Fish Pond Project

Kfar Ruppin – Beit She'an Valley

The Amud Reservoir:

The Reservoir's Current Status: 

The reservoir will be vacated at the end of May. It has been free of water for the past three years during which time it was used for agriculture (wheat farming). Due to heavy rains in the area and the strong Jordan current, the reservoir has experienced three bouts of flooding that left it submerged in large puddles. The resulting wetland attracted birds in large numbers, eliciting memories of a once-familiar scene.
Due to the flooding, the wheat could not be harvested, and wetland plants – reeds, in particular – sprouted across the reservoir.  Nesting among the reeds now are many songbirds including the reed warbler, the hippolais, and the Cetti's warbler. Nesting season ends in July and we do not wish to take any action in the reservoir until the close of the season so as not to interfere with the nesting. 

The agreements reached with the Kibbutz:

The agreement with the Kibbutz is attached as an appendix, the key points of the agreement being as follows:

The reservoir will be turned over to the Society for the Protection of Nature as of the end of May 2020, for a period of three years.
As consideration for its use of the area, the Society for the Protection of Nature will pay the Kibbutz NIS 92,000, including taxes and fees, for the three year period.
As consideration for the Kibbutz's filling the reservoir with water, the Society for the Protection of Nature will pay NIS 70,000 per year.
As consideration for the Kibbutz's preparation of the reservoir to be filled with water, the Society for the Protection of Nature will pay NIS 24,0000.
Tourist (bird watcher) movement will be allowed within the reservoir, but at least in the initial stage, no infrastructures will be built to support this. The possibility of infrastructure erection will be examined in the course of the three years, and if it is decided to proceed with it, the funding and erection options will be examined.
The agreement was approved by the Kibbutz management at a meeting held in the beginning of January. The protocol of the Kibbutz's approval is appended. 

Kfar Ruppin's northern fish ponds:
In early February the Ministry of Tourism issued a permit for the ecological and tourism-oriented development of the fish pond area that was abandoned many years ago. The area size is 50,000m2 and it is located roughly 200m as the crow flies from the Amud Reservoir.
The construction is slated to begin this coming winter, and NIS 2.5m will be invested in it. The site will comprise one main pool, areas of natural shrubbery planted around three birding hideouts, a path leading to the site from a visitors' center already existent on the Kibbutz, a handicap-accessible parking lot adjacent to the site, one large birding hideout, two smaller ones, and signs.
We hope that the site can be opened to the general public in the Spring of 2021.
Thus, the big fish pond vision has begun to take form in Kfar Ruppin. Concordantly, the regional drainage authority is promoting plans for the rehabilitation of wet habitats in the region. The Amud Reservoir Project was presented thereto, and was received was much enthusiasm: the idea is for a drainage authority to create a permanent water source for the reservoir that will obviate the need for pumping, by restoring the Avuka Stream's former water route that flowed to the reservoir area, and thereby fill the reservoir with at least part of the annual quantity of water required. Using this model, some annual payment will still need to be paid to the Kibbutz, probably around NIS 40-50 per year, but the costs of maintenance and water streaming will be borne by the drainage authority, significantly reducing the considerable annual costs of the reservoir's maintenance.  

Maagan Michael (the Carmel Coastal Plain):
The Israeli Government's open area fund recently approved NIS 2m to be added to the amount already allocated for the erection of the bird-watching park in Maagan Michael. In recent months, there has, unfortunately, been no progress due to the Covid-19-induced paralysis, but an infrastructure development process will probably be launched as well some time next winter (December or January) at the bird-watching park in Maagan Michael comprising 150,000m2 that extend over three fish ponds. Moreover, tourism infrastructures will likely be erected there as well, including birding hideouts, an accessible path, an entry lobby, signs etc. 	Comment by USER: Is this new information? It seems like it might make more sense to blend it with the previous sentence as both seem to be talking about adding tourism infrastructures. Perhaps consider.

The Hula Valley:  
In the context of the State of Israel's reorganization for the assurance of irrigation water for agricultural areas in the Hula valley, a plan has been formulated for the use of abandoned fish ponds to this end. This is an opportunity to incorporate our vision and propose that elements that uphold the ecological values of fish ponds be integrated into the plan. We are currently in dialogue with the project managers to formulate a plan in sync with nature's needs. As of now, the project has a partial budget only, and the nature aspect will probably require additional funds, but this project may be eligible for financing from the Israeli Government's open area fund which would assure that the fish ponds function ecologically in the long term. At this point it seems a long way off, but we are in the midst of a process, which, if successful, will bring to fruition a very significant part of the big vision for natural fish ponds.

Short-term and long-term work plans:
Signing of agreement with the Kfar Ruppin Kibutz – by the end of May.
Cleaning of reservoir and preparation for filling – by mid-August.
Filling of reservoir – in mid-August; the current budget will finance water supply until August 2021.
Erection of the park over the northern fish ponds in Kfar Ruppin – end of Spring 2021.
Completion of erection of bird-watching park in the Maagan Michael fish ponds – summer-autumn 2021.
Long-term procedure for assurance of maintenance of the Amud Reservoir and water supply thereto – end of 2021
Completion of process of examination and preparation of proposal for the Hula Valley fish pond open area fund – May 2021.

In sum:
The vision for the fish ponds is currently moving forward without a long-term maintenance budget. Ultimately envisioned are 5 areas, each extending over approximately 500,000m2. Currently being advanced are the plans for 250,000m2 in the Beit Shean Valley and 150,000m2 in Maagan Michael. Should the conditions ripen to incorporate the project into the larger vision for the Hula Valley, and successfully raise the budgetary funds (definitely viable) it may be possible to produce, in this context, 500,000m2 in the Hula Valley which will be operated and maintained by the Hula Valley water authorities. 


The challenges: 
A permanent fund that will enable payment to the Kfar Ruppin Kibbutz for the Amud Reservoir, at around NIS 50,000 per year; if the drainage authority project is not realized, the water budget and annual maintenance for Kfar Ruppin will be around NIS 100,000.
An additional pond area extending over around 300,000m2 in the Beit She'an Valley – annual cost of NIS 300,000.
An additional pond area extending over around 300,000m2 on the Carmel Coastal Plain – annual cost NIS 300,000.



  







